TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Thursday, June 4, 2020
2:30 P.M. 
Meeting held at Recreation Room to provide ample room for social distancing restrictions.

Present at the meeting were: 
Mayor Dean Bailey                       Councillor Luke Fisher                 Councillor Shirley Clark               Councillor Roland Taylor             Councillor John Vivian                 Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long
Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 2:30 pm

MOTION #19 - 2020–Taylor/Fisher; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on April 29, 2020 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #20 - 2020– Fisher/Vivian; resolved the Agenda of this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Business Arising and Reports
Fire Department up-date

Fire Department is continuing with the required adjustments in their operations. The Air Compressor has arrived, is paid for, and waiting to have it installed. 
Community Development and Planning 

Council’s lawyer Mr. John O’Dea is continuing the process of resolving the land issues around the Union Store property. No response has been received from the Lander’s lawyer firm since the last information submitted (with photos showing fenced boundaries) from the 1930’s -1950’s. As the situation improves with this pandemic further planning will take place for the development of the Old Union Store. 
The new community signage will be decided on at a later meeting. Some new work-up needs to be done on the design to make sure it is suitable. 
Waste Management

Mayor Bailey reported that all is working well at the waste site. There has been a recent thorough clean-up which will hopefully last for the greater part of the summer. Alfred continues to supervise the dumping and ensuring users are paying their fees, while also gathering quite a pile of recyclables, sorting them and bringing them to the depot in Bonavista. The refund money is then deposited with the Recreation Commission to be used for the community rink construction. 
Correspondence

The Fire Department has submitted a quote for two new sets of SCBA’s, masks, tanks etc., for Council’s approval. The total cost will be $11,858.80 with taxes included. The Clerk reported that the funding is available in the Auxiliary fundraising account for the purchase.  
MOTION #21- 2020 – Fisher/Vivian; resolved that these two sets of essential fire-fighting safety equipment will be approved for purchase as per the specifications set out in the quote. All in favour, Motion carried.

Council also received from John O’Dea a copy of a letter he has written to Minister Gerry Byrne regarding the handling of requests by the Town of Port Rexton and the Town of Trinity for the waiver of interest by Crown Lands in properties for which tax sales by auction will be carried out. The letter points out that this waiver process is essential to all tax sales and is taking far too long. Letters from The Town of Port Rexton were filed with the Crown Lands Division in March of 2019 and to date there has been no response from the request. This lack of action effectively prevented any chance of the tax sales happening in 2019. Copies of these same letters were attached to this latest correspondence for reference. To date there still has been no response and time is running out for this summer season. 

With the restrictions during this pandemic there would obviously be restrictions which may prevent any tax sales this year anyway. Council discussed the option of a virtual auction if we received the clearance from Crown Lands, however the consensus is that this would be too uncertain and could cause serious issues with timing during the bidding process. It was decided that this is not a risk that Council is willing to take.              
The Job Creation Project has been approved for funding. This will be six workers for 12 weeks. The plan is to do a lot of improvements and up-grades around the town. 

Approval has also been granted for a Canada Summer Jobs position for one student for 8 weeks. This will be a great help to Council for the Old Post Office and for the Recreation for their summer programs. 

Finances

Invoices presented for confirmation and for payment from:

Ervin Locke and Son’s: Snowclearing, (April)$465.75
                              Waste Site Clean-up      $4243.50
         Pipes Installation and Road Repairs     $1,920.50
Bartlett’s Electrical Ltd: Well Ship Cove         159.43
Sherwood Enterprises Ltd.Road Grading     1,236.25

Also regular expenses, waste site, utilities, furnace oil, salaries and monthly remittances and pre-authorized payments for May and June  

MOTION #22- 2020 – Taylor/Fisher; resolved all invoices be paid, approval of payment of the regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.

Finances are in good order and approximately seventy percent of the community taxes have been received to date. A number of accounts were placed before Council for consideration of exemption or deferment. Two of the accounts are for deceased person and serious illness, one for bankruptcy and another is changes for removal of building and ownership of property.   

MOTION #23- 2020 – Clark/Fisher; resolved the exemption of the accounts for the reasons above stated.  All in favour, Motion carried
General Business

Community Wells 

Correspondence was received from Council’s lawyer recommending a resolution for regulations to be set up the preparation of wells agreements to be signed between Council and all who are connected to the town artesian wells. 

Much discussion was held regarding a situation evolving with one of the town operated wells. Specifically, the owner of the property on which the well is located is preventing access for a resident to connect to the well as well as preventing another resident from up-grading his water lines. A number of these wells were drilled by the Department of Municipal Affairs in the late sixties and early seventies to provide ample household water supply to residents in some communities around the province.

These community wells were transferred to the Town by the Provincial Government in the past for which the Town has responsibility of ensuring access and good maintenance for the benefit of those who connect to the wells; and pursuant to the Municipalities Act, the Town has the authority to enact regulations concerning water systems generally; the council resolves-  

MOTION #24- 2020 – Fisher/Clark; be it resolved that Council will -  

· Enact regulations respecting the digging, drilling, use  and construction of wells and water systems,

· Will establish fees for the services rendered to those connected to the wells, and

· Will prepare well agreements between the Town and those connected to the wells. 

All Council Members in favour, Resolution Carried.

Snowclearing Damages and Clean-up
Now that the snow has finally gone the damages are even more of an eyesore. It was decided that the Clerk will contact a couple of the local contractors to ask if the repairs/clean-up can be done right away, preferably with a smaller piece of machinery to enable a neater job with the roadsides, torn sods, etc. 
The materials are on hand to do the fence repairs which will also be started in the next week or two. 

Discussion followed on the options for next winter’s snow-clearing contract which will see a complete review with a document that is legal and binding.   

The Clerk will check with other Towns for costs on equipment leasing as well.
Clean-ups 
Council has received pictures of a property in our community that is in a deplorable mess. This brought about discussion once again about a couple of places that are complete eyesores. The Clerk will speak to these property owners and if necessary letters will be written with a final notice to have the properties cleaned up, otherwise Council will have the clean-up done at the owners expense. 

Local Roads
Signs will be put up at both ends of Smoke Alley Road to prevent people from attempting to use that route. A couple of vehicles have gotten stuck here because GPS coordinates are taking them out that road.

Councillor Vivian also received approval for signage around the new Skerwink Kiosk, in particular a sign shaped like the railway crossing signs.
Being no further business this Council meeting adjourned on a motion (#25), by Councillor Fisher and seconded by Councillor Vivian.                 

Next meeting will be scheduled as needed and will be at a place determined as per safety recommendations announced by that time.  

_______________________              _____________________ 

Mayor Dean Bailey                               Clerk/Manager Lois Long

